The regularly scheduled meeting of the Norton City Council was held Tuesday, March 17, 2020, at 6:00 p.m., in the Municipal Council Chambers with Mayor Joseph Fawbush presiding.

Present: William Mays, Robert Fultz, Jr., Joseph Fawbush, and Delores Belcher

Also Present: Fred L. Ramey, Jr., City Manager

Absent: Councilman Mark Caruso

The invocation was given by Councilman Fultz and was followed by the Pledge of Allegiance led by Police Chief James Lane.

Upon a motion by Councilman Mays, seconded by Councilwoman Belcher, and passed by the following vote: YES – Mays, Fultz, Fawbush, Belcher, NO – None, ABSENT – Caruso, council moved to adopt the minutes of the March 3, 2020, as presented.

There was no response to the Mayor's Call for Visitors.

A public hearing was held to solicit public input on a Proposed Community Development Block Grant (CDBG) Proposal to be submitted to the Virginia Department of Housing and Community Development (DHCD) for the Southside Comprehensive Community Development Project.

The city manager explained that in 2016 the city applied for a housing planning grant from the Virginia Department of Housing and Community Development to conduct an overall housing needs assessment. He said the project reviewed the entire city and identified the Southside Community as a potential project in the future. The city manager stated that in 2019 the LENOWISCO Planning District started working with communities on housing initiatives and approached the city on a potential project. He said that after review of the study recommendations LENOWISCO focused on the Southside area from Route 74 to Lost Creek and found the target area met all the criteria for a housing project. Mr. Ramey said the required planning grant activities have been completed and the city is ready to move forward with the project. The city manager then asked LENOWISCIO Senior Planner Frank Kibler to share the specifics of the proposed application.

Senior Planner Frank Kibler provided council with a fact sheet on the city's proposed Community Development Block Grant for the Southside Comprehensive Community Development Project. Mr. Kibler told council DHCD requires two public hearings and this is the second public hearing which completes that requirement. He said the city is applying for \$1,400,000 in CDBG funding for the Southside project for housing rehabilitation and substantial reconstruction, demolition, and street and sidewalk improvements. In addition, the city will also apply for an additional \$100,000 in grant funding for administrative services. Mr. Kibler told council the city is eligible for additional funding through the Virginia Department Health (VDH) in the amount of \$219,589, for water, road, and sidewalk improvements. Mr. Kibler said the city will provide \$63,000 in local funding to assist with park improvements and the demolition of a church building that does not qualify for CDBG funding. He stated the total project is estimated to cost \$1,782,889.

The city manager noted that the \$219,589, through VDH would require a separate application which will be placed on the April 7<sup>th</sup> agenda for council's authorization.

After answering a few questions from council members, Mayor Fawbush opened the public hearing.

There being no public comment, Mayor Fawbush closed the public hearing.

Upon a motion by Councilman Fultz, seconded by Councilman Mays, and passed by the following roll call vote: YES – Mays, Fultz, Belcher, Fawbush, NO – None, ABSENT – Caruso, council moved to adopt a Resolution in Support of the Community Development Block Grant Application, and to authorize the city manager to execute and submit all documents related to the Virginia Community Development Block Grant proposal. (Insert)

Council was presented a Resolution of the City of Norton, Virginia, approving the execution of an amended Support Agreement with Southwest Virginia Regional Jail Authority for the issuance of a local bond to use the proceeds to pay the Jail Authority's outstanding balance on Revenue and Refunding Bond, Series 2013, and refinance the Regional Jail.

Mr. Ramey told council that jail authority Executive Director Stephen Clear attending a meeting and would not be in attendance to present the authority's request. So, Mr. Ramey, on behalf of the jail authority, presented their request to refinance the regional jail. He shared with council the formation of the jail authority in 2003 and the various funding requests made by the jail authority since its creation. Mr. Ramey said the jail authority's financial advisor Davenport & Company Inc., believes an interest rate of 2.3 percent will be offered for refinancing, which could create an annual savings through the payoff of \$5,000,000. He told council included in their packet was a resolution and an amended support agreement that the city attorney had reviewed and made some suggested changes. Mr. Ramey told council that all nine counties and the city must agree to approve the jail authority's request or the regional jail cannot be refinanced. He said council's task tonight is to support the jail authority's request to move forward and to authorize the mayor and other required signatories to execute any documents at closing should the remaining nine jurisdictions approve the refinancing. Mr. Ramey said no documents are required to be signed until all jail authority members have approved the refinancing request.

After a brief discussion, and upon a motion by Councilman Mays, seconded by Councilwoman Belcher, and passed by the following roll call vote: YES – Mays, Fultz, Belcher, Fawbush, NO – None, ABSENT – Caruso, council moved to support the jail authority's request to move forward with refinancing, pending the approval of the remaining nine member counties, and to authorize the mayor, the chairman of the regional jail, and the executive director of the Virginia Resources Authority to execute any documents related to the refinancing of the regional jail.

Due to no representation at tonight's meeting by the Southwest Virginia Recreation Authority, Mayor Fawbush asked that Item 7-B be tabled.

In council's packet for review and consideration was a request to enter into a Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) related to a proposed regional grant application to the Assistance to Firefighters Grant Program (AFG) for replacement of aerial platform apparatus.

Due to Fire Chief Todd Lagow being paged for an emergency call, Mr. Ramey shared with council that the city's aerial platform is over 25 years old and is requiring more maintenance. He said recently a federal program became available for replacing equipment with the stipulation that regional participation is required. Mr. Ramey told council the fire departments of Coeburn, Wise, Big Stone Gap, Pound, and Norton have agreed to be participants in the Assistance to Firefighter Grant. He said the grant will provide up to 90

percent of the cost of the platform with the city required to fund approximately \$100,000 of the cost. Mr. Ramey said the grant requires a fiscal agent and the city will be the host agency to fulfill this requirement, to file the grant application for the participating agencies, be responsible for procurement, and to administer the grant, should the application be approved. He said the MOU in council's packet is a draft version and that he placed a revised version at members' desks with City Attorney William Bradshaw's comments. Mr. Ramey said the MOU could receive further modifications from the other agencies, but tonight's request is authorization to enter into this MOU should the other entities agree to participate.

After a brief discussion, and upon a motion by Councilwoman Belcher, seconded by Councilman Mays, and passed by unanimous roll call vote, council moved to authorize the city manager to enter into a Memorandum of Understanding between the City of Norton Fire Department and the following participating agencies; Town of Big Stone Gap Fire Department, Town of Wise Fire Department, Town of Coeburn Fire Department, and the Town of Pound Fire Department.

Council had been presented in their packets with a Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) related to a proposed Regional Grant Application to the Assistance to Firefighters Grant Program for replacement of communication equipment.

Mr. Ramey said this is a regional initiative and the Town of Coeburn is the fiscal agent for this project. The focus of this MOU is to replace communication equipment for each of the participating departments.

Upon a motion by Councilman Mays, seconded by Councilman Fultz, and passed by unanimous roll call vote, council moved to authorize the city manager to enter into a Memorandum of Understanding between the City of Norton Fire Department and the following participating agencies; Town of Big Stone Gap Fire Department, Town of Wise Fire Department, Town of Coeburn Fire Department, and the Town of Pound Fire Department for the purpose of replacing communication equipment at each department, pending approval of the application.

Included in council's packets for consideration was a request for authorization to submit a grant application for a school resource officer (SRO) at John I. Burton High School.

Mr. Ramey said four years ago the city applied for a three-year grant funded SRO position at the high school and been successful. He said it is time to reapply but according to grant guidelines the city may not be eligible for the same grant. Mr. Ramey said the city would like to apply for the SRO position through the same funding agency, but if funding is not available, city administration requests authorization to apply for any available funding to keep the SRO position at John I. Burton High School. Mr. Ramey also noted he had talked with Norton School Superintendent Dr. Gina Wohlford about funding the SRO position at the High School and she indicated that school officials were expecting funding issues. He said Dr. Wohlford said for the upcoming school year, the school system has made plans to fund their portion of the SRO position at the high school with the city paying the remaining portion of the position should the grant application not be awarded.

Upon a motion by Councilwoman Belcher, seconded by Councilman Mays, and passed by the following roll call vote: YES – Mays, Fultz, Belcher, Fawbush, NO – None, ABSENT – Caruso, council moved to authorize the city manager to apply for grant funding to provide a school resource officer at John I. Burton High School.

At this time, Councilman Mays stated he would abstain from any discussion and voting on Agenda Item 7-F, that would renew the funding for a school resource officer at Norton Elementary and Middle School (NEMS).

Council had been presented in their packets with a request from city administration for council to authorize the submission of a grant application to renew the position of the school resource officer (SRO) at Norton Elementary and Middle School (NEMS) for an additional year.

Mr. Ramey said the city is eligible to reapply for a grant that will fund a school resource officer at NEMS. He said it is a possibility that the grant may not be awarded but city administration's plans are to apply for the grant and requests council's authorization to reapply for funding.

After a brief discussion, and upon a motion by Councilwoman Belcher, seconded by Councilman Fultz, and passed by unanimous roll call vote with Councilman Mays abstaining, council moved to authorize the city manager to reapply for a grant that will fund a school resource officer at Norton Elementary and Middle School.

In their packets, council received a request from the Commissioner of the Revenue to refund erroneously assessed 2019 personal property taxes. The refund, in the amount of \$229.40, is due to Hyundai Lease Titling Trust because the Personal Property Tax Relief Act (PPTRA) was not applied.

Upon a motion by Councilman Fultz, seconded by Councilwoman Belcher, and passed by unanimous roll call vote, council moved to approve the refund to Hyundai Lease Titling Trust, P. O. Box 4747, Oak Brook, IL., in the amount of \$229.40.

In comments from the city manager:

Mr. Ramey said he wanted to provide council with a brief update on the issues the city is dealing with in regard to the Coronavirus (COVID-19) outbreak. He said Emergency Management Services Coordinator Todd Lagow is leading the city's efforts and a team is in place to address any issue that may arise from the COVID-19 outbreak. Mr. Ramey said Mr. Lagow is receiving guidance from LENOWISCO Health District and he has held several meetings with key department heads, including the Norton Rescue Squad, regarding the handling of the virus. He said the message the team wanted to send to citizens is that we are up for the challenge and we will get through the health crisis.

Mr. Ramey thanked everyone who attended the official opening of the 11th Street tennis court opening.

Mr. Ramey said he expects the FY19 Audit to be presented to council at the April 7<sup>th</sup> meeting.

Mr. Ramey said council's workshop is scheduled for Saturday, April 11<sup>th</sup>. He said the budget is normally presented the second week in April, and that he and Finance Director Jeff Shupe will present a compressed budget at the April 11<sup>th</sup> workshop to get the budget process back on schedule.

Mr. Ramey said the Norton Business Challenge (NBC) is still being promoted, but as of this time, the city has not received enough applications to move forward with the challenge.

Mr. Ramey said city administration is encouraging staff that are sick to stay home, and travel has been reduced to essential travel. He said department heads have been asked to be stringent with their budgets to save as much as possible in case funds are needed elsewhere.

Mr. Ramey said city administration is very concerned about local businesses and it's unclear what steps may need to be taken in the future due to the current health crisis.

Mr. Ramey said the city opened four bids on the Project Intersection Highwall Removal Project. He said the low bid is in range with the engineer estimate and city administration is in the process of awarding the bid. Mr. Ramey said he expects work to start in the spring.

Mr. Ramey told council he provided members with the latest Retail Sales Tax Report.

The following comments were made by council members:

Councilman Mays told everyone to stay safe.

Councilman Fultz said he appreciates all city employees working through the current health crisis. He said the school system is working through the situation with "Continuity of Education" and noted there are many parts of learning to figure out for students, but the school system is progressing through the various issues.

Councilman Fultz thanked the city manager for his efforts to prepare for the coronavirus and for all the other items he works on as well. He asked the city manager if there is anything council or members can do individually to help with the health situation, to let them know.

Mr. Ramey said some communities are starting to declare emergencies. He said our goal is to keep operating as normal as much as possible. He noted some localities are locking doors and dealing with citizens only by phone. Mr. Ramey said he is wanting to keep offices open as much as possible, but that could change depending upon any confirmed cases of COVID-19 in the area. Mr. Ramey stated it could be in the city's best interest to declare an emergency but that would not happen without informing council. Mr. Ramey said if the city begins to spend significant funds due to the health crisis, declaring an emergency positions the city to possibly recover expended funds. He said if the team decides to declare an emergency council must officially confirm the declaration at the next meeting by resolution.

Mayor Fawbush stated he attended meetings Monday morning regarding the coronavirus health crisis and was on conference calls with the Department of Emergency Management and LENOWISCO Health District officials. He said the situation is constantly evolving and he agrees with the city manager to conduct business as usual and provide services citizens have come to expect until the situation changes. Mayor Fawbush said the city will protect first responders any way possible, and that the city will follow the advice and guidance of the governor of Virginia and the President of the United States. He said this health crisis is a learning experience but the city and its citizens will survive the coronavirus pandemic.

Mayor Fawbush encouraged everyone to check on their neighbors, especially the elderly.

Councilman Fultz added that his church will conduct virtual gatherings since the governor's mandate on meetings with 10 or less.

The city manager informed council that he has placed a hold on all outside governmental boards using council chambers because there are usually more than 10 people attending most meetings. He also noted that if the health crisis worsens it is possible for council to conduct meetings telephonically.

There being no further business to come before council, Mayor Fawbush declared the meeting adjourned.

CITY OF NORTON, VIRGINIA

Joseph Fawbush, Mayor

ATTEST:

Rebecca K. Coffey, Clerk of Council